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0:00:00   George Reuter, married to Magdalene Reuter, was born in 
Essen, Germany, on July 27, 1924. He currently lives in Spain with 
his wife where they serve as missionaries for the Jehovah Witness 
religion. He was visiting relatives just outside Frankfort near 
where his parents originally came. 
 
0:02:00   His father was Anton, born in Livermosselle (pH) in West 
Germany and his mother was Gertrude and she was born in East 
Germany. His father was a construction worker and builder. He 
followed the same training and joined his father's firm. 
 
0:03:00   He was 9 years old when Hitler came to power in 1933. 
 
0:04:00   The situation at the time was desperate; there were many 
millions of jobless people, there was no food. He saw workers 
protesting, marching, fighting against the police. 
 
0:04:31   He believes that these conditions provided an open door 
for Hitler to change the situation. People were suffering. Hitler 
used the problems of the people. 
 
0:05:16   Goebbels started the propaganda that solutions were with 
the Nazi party. Teachers in the schools taught about a new style of 
life.  People began more and more organizing behind Hitler. 
 
0:06:33   His father was a socialist at first, but then he changed 
his mind; He was not convinced that Hitler had the answer. 
 
0:08:04   It was easy to convince the school children that Hitler 
had all the answers. Reuter jointed the Hitler youth. That idea was 
presented to the children as not having an element of choice about 
it. He didn't have a uniform at first. 
 
0:09:45   One of the best techniques used by Hitler was the use of 
music to catch people's emotions. Hitler brought music to the 
streets. It was easy to catch the people with songs and slogans. 
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0:10:10   Reuter talks about the concept of "Volks" the people: 
Hitler's people created the Volkswagen. The workers were overjoyed 
at the thought that they might be able to buy a car; they paid for 
the cars but never got them. The people did not know that the money 
 
0:10:50   was going into the war factories instead of the auto 
factories. It cost 990 marks for a Volkswagen. 
 
0:11:30   Description of school day: Music, then saying Heil 
Hitler, then they were given a lecture on what the Nazi party 
meant. Then there was singing again - lot of nationalistic songs 
and songs about Hitler victories. 
 
0:12:35   Hitler developed the idea of the "Volkssender" - "radio 
for the people, receiver for the people".  Hitler's motto for the 
workers was "power through joy".   The workers were supposed to 
work hard - that would create power - that would produce joy and 
then more power would result. 
 
0:13:30   Party workers were organized in their neighborhoods by 
bringing together the people from within a certain neighborhood - 
say of twelve houses and then people within those groups were 
encouraged to inform on one another. 
 
0:14:48   On the first of May, there would be a worker's gathering 
and you could see who supported Hitler. 
 
0:15:25   People began to make jokes about the Jew, "mainly, people 
didn't know what was happening (re Nazism). There was a joke that 
their society was a tramway and if you weren't on the tram you were 
in prison. 
 
0:16:50   The first kinds of camps he says that people knew about 
were called "concertlagers" - they were known as the camps to make 
music and he says people did not know really what it meant. He says 
there were already camps in Germany for people guilty of corruption 
or for 
 
0:17:15   people who refuse to work. At first, people thought the 
camps were for the purpose of "retraining" or "reeducating". 
 
0:17:45   "The men of the street had no idea what concentration 
camp meant." 
 
          In 1938 he saw with his own eyes the destruction of the 
synagogues - 
 
0:18:00   he was 14. The firemen had the equipment to put out the 
fires but they did nothing.. (Referring to Kristallnacht). In all 
the streets all the windows were broken. The Nazis burnt down 
everything that the Jews had. He was 14, worked for a family in the 
morning and passed the Essen synagogue and saw the fire. The German 
people saw what was going on -- but through propaganda 
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0:20:57   they were persuaded that it was all right. They thought, 
"these Jewish people, they take our energy, they take our money, 
they take our blood. The German non-Jews have to do something 
against these people.  The SS and the SA started this big fight 
against the Jews.  In all the stores there were signs, "Don't buy 
in Jewish stores." So the stores had to close. 
 
0:22:00   Jews had to wear the David Star. In winter, the Jews had 
to clean the streets . 
 
0:23:00   People were quiet about what was happening because they 
were afraid that the Nazis will come and take you away and then 
some people in the camps were writing letters so some people knew 
about what was going on. 
 
0:24:00   In order to find out what was going on in the rest of the 
world, people had to listen to the BBC but that was a crime. 
 
0:25:27   Hitler censored the radio and started to cut out Jewish 
composers, Wagner was fine.  The Nazis "were watching you -- step 
by step; everything was under control." 
 
0:26:45   His parents had secret leanings towards Jehovah's 
Witnesses' they had visitors who were Jehovah's witnesses. His 
mother was often ill and took frequent vacation and she would meet 
with Jehovah's witnesses on these trips. After the war his mother 
read some literature and they were all converted and studied and 
were baptized. 
 
0:28:34   He mentions that his father was a prisoner of war in 
Cherbourgh (WWI). Germany attacked Poland when he was 16 yrs. old. 
He remembers 
 
0:29:00   loudspeakers announcing the attack and Hitler saying that 
many Polish places were German and how the Polish people were not 
prepared for the 
 
0:32:00   attack. Hitler had previously been trying out planes and 
weapons in Spain.  Talks again of Hitler's use of music, "everyone 
had to gather and listen to the music and to Hitler. 
 
0:33:35   Fathers were not really able to be frank at home with 
their opinions because children would inform on their parents. 
 
0:34:41   Through propaganda, Hitler convinced the children that 
anything was possible, "you can make a paradise from hell-fire." 
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0:35:45   The SS would speak over the loudspeakers in the schools 
and tell the children that the Germans were different than others 
- they were spiritually higher and their blood was better. 
Companionship was stressed as an ideal and the children were told 
that the SS were looking for exceptional people. In school, many 
young people joined the Party.  Before he signed, he thought to ask 
his father. His father said, "Be careful, before you make a step 
too early." 
 
0:38:22   In the Hitler Youth meetings the young people were 
encouraged to "help" their parents through meetings and talks. It 
was stressed that the family and children should have the same 
ideas. One day, their fathers (those doubters in the community) 
said, "Oh, it's 
 
0.39.45   OK, it's not too bad." It took a little bit of time, but 
not too much. It was really quick, they had control of everything. 
 
0:40:30   Reuter had no information re: God. Hitler talked about 
predestination and how his life was protected by God.. This idea 
strengthened some religious believers as they were told they were 
stronger Christians because they supported Hitler. One bishop even 
said, "Hitler is a gift from heaven." 
 
0 42:40   Reuter's parents were Catholic originally, but "without 
knowledge" of that faith. However, because of his father's mother, 
his father had prepared to become a priest. "Instead, he went the 
political way." 
 
0:44:14   He began a sort of youth preparatory training for the 
Nazi military. It was called "Arbeitsdienst" - "service to work". 
From this group, a youth could make an immediate transfer to 
military service. Everything stayed the same, only the uniform was 
different. He was sent to Russia, then to the Caucasus. 
 
0:45:46   At first he was in transportation, he was a driver. Then 
he trained in anti-aircraft. Then he was called to Russia again. 
Reuter tells of a story when he was a pilot in Denmark. He was up 
against an English spit-fire. "I had a very, very bad feeling in 
the war." When he saw the English pilot, they made eye contact. "He 
did nothing, I did nothing." They passed each other without 
shooting. 
 
0:48:40   Toward the end of the war he was in the hospital after 
being shot down. He was in Austria when the war ended; the French 
came to Austria. He was captured and became a prisoner of war. (in 
camp). He and other German prisoners had no idea what had happened 
to their 
 
0:51:30   parents so they escaped. He got home after 4 mos. Then 
after another 4 months an English captain came to his home and took 
him back to France 
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0:52:20   for prison for two more years. He was already of the 
Jehovah's Witness faith at that time; he had made his baptism at 
home. 
 
0:53:00   The treatment of German POWs, especially escapees, in 
France, was harsh. The escapees were considered dangerous people 
and there was a camp within a camp for the escapees. Prisoners were 
given "8 or 9 biscuits a day and soup - only water sometimes". "All 
the prisoners were only bones through this suffering." His study of 
the Bible helped him to resist the idea of escape. 
 
0:55:30   He was released in 1948, he had been in Strasbourg, 
Multzi, Rennes (all phonetic). Thousand of German prisoners died 
after the war because the French didn't have any food and most of 
what they ate came from the States. 
 
0:56:45   " The Germans took everything from the French and by this 
time the French people, they were not polite anyway, this made the 
suffering worse." 
 
0.57.16   Everyone said that the French and the Russian captors 
were the worst because they had lost the most at the hands of the 
Nazis. 
 
0.58.00   The troops - the American, the British, came in the camps 
in Germany and then immediately showed the people of the whole 
world the pictures -- they showed how the people in the camps 
suffered -- so there was only this one word - always against the 
German soldiers. 
 
0:60:00   There was a slogan, "Blood and Honor -- this is something 
they put in our mind. They filled our minds already with what it 
means -- nationalism and to be, later one, superior." 
 
0:00:00   They put in our minds the contrast between the races. 
When you went to the Cinema, to hear the news of the week, all you 
would 
 
0:57:00   hear would be in favor of the Party. To have Germans all 
over Europe. It was a dream -- the Holy Roman Empire was always in 
the program.. Under this they started one war after another. 
 
0:02:15   Honor was also given to mothers who had many children to 
fight for Hitler.  The idea was to give children to Hitler, like a 
donation. Everywhere there was propaganda to bring people together. 
 
0:03:16   In 1936 during the Olympic games in Berlin and Jesse 
Owens - "Already you could see how Hitler had succeeded in his 
program: children could not understand it -- Why a black man? They 
didn't like it." 
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0:05:00   Talks about how Hitler duped the workers. The autobahn 
was a wonderful thing. People believed that Hitler was responsible 
for this miracle. Hitler had support from the Vatican and so people 
decided that it was alright. 
 
0:06:00   In 1945 there was a statement from the Protestant Church, 
declaration from Stuttgart, "We had information about Hitler, but 
we didn't speak up, we were guilty." 
 
0:06:40   Hitler sent Jehovah's Witnesses to camps for not 
supporting him. The JW said "We don't expect salvation from Hitler, 
we expect it from Jesus Christ." He could see his life after the 
war in a different way. He had been ready to die for one man and 
then he wanted to serve to bring a message to the world.. He has 
been a missionary in Africa. After the war, the Jehovah's 
Witnesses; "are trying to forget what happened before -- such a 
wonderful message for the future -- not to talk too much about the 
past -- if you have hope in your experiences." 
 
          "The world has to take away the weapons and have to do it 
now." JW teach 
 
0:18:00   that the world should not think in national but inter- 
national terms. He speaks of other missionary work. 
.END. 
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